	 Part one Open to the public 
	ITEM NO.A1



REPORT OF

The Strategic Director 
Community, Health and Social Care
TO

Cabinet

ON

27 July 2010 

TITLE:
Application for funding for Community Committee Devolved Budget – Salford Star Appeal
RECOMMENDATION:

Cabinet are asked to consider the additional evidence requested at the previous Cabinet meeting of 22 June in order to respond to the Salford Star appeal
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:

As a result of the Salford Star presentation on 22 June 2010 and the request from Cabinet to see some of the evidence, I spent a 2-hour session viewing the website from the page for 22 June 2010 through to some articles originating in the early new Year.  Of the 22 articles I viewed, attempting to take a reasonably chronological order, 7 related to arts, music and culture; one related to the University and 14 related to the Council.  An article relating to NDC became a commentary about the Council.  There were constant references about the Council that inferred lack of integrity, truth and accountability.  There is not one quote from an individual referred to which is a response to the accusations – quotes are used from reports but with little evidence of direct contact with individuals about their quotes.
BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS:

(Available for public inspection)
· Report of the Assistant Director for Community and Neighbourhoods


[image: image1.emf]Salford Star  Funding Application.doc


· Guidance to Community Committees re the spending of devolved budgets on publications
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· Salford Star Issue 8, Autumn 2008 (hard copy)
KEY DECISION:
NO 
DETAILS:
1. I have not been able to precisely replicate the work that the Assistant Director for Neighbourhoods and Communities did but I include his report to me, which refers to his source material and I have also read the Salford Star Magazine dating from Autumn 2008.

In relation to the 22 articles viewed on 22 June, the following are the headlines and by lines of each story
· Salford Taxi Drivers 22/06/10 – offered discount to see Bluebird.

· Salford Star funding appeal 22/06/10 – No evidence for refusing.

· Salford Star Police probe 21/06/10 – Salford Council Children’s Service involve police in Salford Star expose.

· Salford Council Children’s Service involve police in Salford Star Expose.  Copy of letter from Nick Page and Gill Rigg 16/06/10, asking for information – who handed in, CRB checked, decisions not to hand over (full details here).  

· Refers to story last month about how papers found (click here) 28/05/10.  Refers to Ofsted report 21/06/10.

· Salford Council Child Safeguarding Slammed 21/06/10.

· Salford Star funded Salford Horror Show 21/06/10. Mark Macready and the Archangel Murders.

· Salford Green Belt Mining 18/06/10. Salford Council votes for mining in the Green Belt.  Residents ……. Have left a Planning Committee Meeting of Salford Council feeling that the Councillors who sit on that Committee are total muppets.

· Salford Council Mag Deficit 17/06/10.  

· A Salford Star exclusive – Salford Council Mag begins to lose money.  

· Also reference to “attempts to get funding from Salford Council’s so called “devolved budget” to Community Committees.

· Salford NDC wage increase 15/06/10.  Charlestown and Lower Kersal NDC staff 10% wage rise – substantial part of article about Council.

· Kersal Frights -reference to affordable homes on the former Kersal High School land.

· Salford kids high risk again 28/05/10.  Salford Council can’t even spell never mind do it’. 

· Salford University Media City UK Director Quality 15/06/10.  University of Salford Media City UK Supremo scarpers.

· Salford Children’s Services 14/06/10. Another children protection resignation in Salford.

· Salford Public Art 13/06/10. Don’t demolish it ….. coffey it.

· Salford Council “Misleads” press 29/03/10.

· Salford Star Wars 26/03/10. Salford Council bars Community from funding Salford Star …… as freedom of speech goes out of the window.

· Salford Green Belt 05/03/10. Barton Moss Green Belt exploitation ‘to be shelved’.

· Salford Green Belt Protest 22/01/10. Public protest against proposed trashing of Salford’s Green Belt.

· A further five articles relating to music and culture.

2. The Salford Star in its “about us” section on the website says “and it’s totally independent.  The Salford Star just aims to give the community a voice to make public bodies a bit more accountable and to inform, campaign and entertain.”

3. I have attached, for your information, the code of Conduct for the National Union of Journalists (attached as Appendix 1)
4. I would therefore conclude that the original recommendation was appropriate, in addition the further evidence suggests that articles are not balanced, as they focus significantly on the Council, rarely about other public bodies and all of the articles presented a critical or cynical view about the Council, its decisions or people.
KEY COUNCIL POLICIES:

EQUALITY IMPACT ASSESSMENT AND IMPLICATIONS:-  
The application to appeal against the original decision is set within a published criteria and process, which is focussed on the Council’s legal obligations.
ASSESSMENT OF RISK:

High risk – the advice from officers is that the agreement to this application will place the Council in a position of not demonstrating its legal obligations.
SOURCE OF FUNDING:  
The appeal relates to a funding application from the devolved community committee resources.
LEGAL IMPLICATIONS Supplied by 
To ensure the Council fulfils its responsibilities under Section 2 of the Local Government Act 1986 Ian Sheard of Legal Services has provided legal advice in relation to this application.
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
None
OTHER DIRECTORATES CONSULTED: 
Chief Executives Directorate and Customer and Support Service have both been consulted and supported the original decisions.
CONTACT OFFICER:
Sue Lightup
TEL. NO.
0161-793 2201
WARD(S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATE(S):

All
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		REPORT OF

ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, COMMUNITY AND NEIGHBOURHOODS





		TO 

STRATEGIC DIRECTOR


COMMUNITY, HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE






		TITLE:
FUNDING APPLICATION BY THE SALFORD STAR 






		RECOMMENDATION:


1. That the Strategic Director considers the funding applications by The Salford Star, in the light of the criteria agreed in 2007


2. That the applications for funding are withdrawn from the three community committees on the grounds that The Salford Star does not meet the agreed criteria






		EXECUTIVE SUMMARY: The Salford Star was launched in May 2006 and promotes itself as an independent magazine aiming “to give the community a voice, to make public bodies a bit more accountable and to inform, campaign and entertain.” The Salford Star is based in East Salford. The publication was previously circulated as copy and, in recent times, has become a web-only publication. The Salford Star is perceived by many to be a satirical publication which tends to criticise authority, in particular singling out Salford City Council and individual councillors for criticism. The Salford Star applied, unsuccessfully, for funding in 2007. At that time, guidance was drawn up in order to manage applications for funding from publications to ensure that the city council did not provide funding for offensive or overtly political propaganda. The Salford Star has recently applied for funding to three Community Committees (East Salford, Ordsall and Langworthy, Claremont and Weaste). This report is designed to assist in a fair process to establish whether the applications for funding should be considered or not, based solely upon the agreed guidance.





		BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS: “Guidance to Community Committees re the spending of devolved budgets on publications”; Letter from Stephen Kingston, Director of The Salford Star.





		KEY DECISION:
NO 






		DETAILS:
Salford City Council devolves funding to the eight community committees. Currently that funding stands at £3.06 per head of population. The money is for the community committees to spend upon their identified priorities. The application for funding by publications (eg newspapers) has been extremely rare. In 2007, The Salford Star applied for funding to assist with the publishing costs of its newspaper. At the time, the publication was perceived as being unfairly critical of the city council, of individual councillors and as being offensive in terms of its comment and language.

As a result of the application, guidance was drawn up by the Community, Health and Social Care Directorate to assist in decision making when future applications were made to community committees for funding. The guidance is attached to this report however the main criteria that publications were required to meet were agreed as:

· There should be no offensive language, including anything that would breach the Race Relations Act, Disability Discrimination Act and the Age Discrimination legislation.  


· There should be nothing of an overtly political nature.  


· The publication should take a balanced approach, giving different points of view and information on issues.  


· Nothing publicised should breach the libel laws as the Council would be found responsible as it had funded the publication.  


The Salford Star has, in recent times, been published on-line and has not appeared in hard copy. 


The Salford Star has now made new applications for funding to three community committees. On Tuesday 9th March 2010 the East Salford Budget Group referred the application back to the city council for guidance. Similar applications will be made on 22nd March 2010 to Claremont and Weaste Budget Group and on 30th March 2010 to Ordsall and Langworthy Budget Group.


Following the application, officers from the Community, Health and Social Care Directorate have viewed and read recent issues of the Salford Star on-line. A number of examples have been identified and which may be seen to contravene the guidance published in 2007. Copies of the articles will be presented to Lead Member along with this report.

Offensive Language


There is only one recent example of language which could be perceived as being offensive. In commenting upon an Audit Commission report upon Housing in Higher Broughton, the Salford Star uses the term “Dickheads” which is clearly aimed at the city council and its partners.





		Items of an Overtly Political Nature


The Salford Star appears to be overtly political in nature. Many of its articles and its comment relate directly to political issues and to politicians, local and national. One recent example (5 March 2010) concerns the subject of developing ‘Green Belt’ land in the Barton Moss area of Salford. The Star article infers that comments attributed to Councillor Derek Antrobus were made with the forthcoming election in mind. The Star is a supporter of the ‘Hazel Must Go’ campaign which aims to remove Hazel Blears as Member of Parliament for Salford. A number of articles clearly support the campaign without providing any alternative or balanced viewpoint. There can be little doubt that the Salford Star prints articles which are of an overtly political nature.


The Publication Should Take a Balanced Approach….

The articles contained within the Salford Star tend to concentrate solely upon one point of view. The examples quoted above do not appear to promote any alternative viewpoint and thus cannot be seen to take a ‘balanced approach.’


Nothing Publicised Should Breach the Libel Laws


There is nothing to suggest that any of the content breaches the libel laws.


In summary, the content of articles contained within recent online publications of The Salford Star can be described as overtly political in nature and do not take a balanced approach. While there has been one recent example of offensive language, this does not appear to be regularly the case. The guidance, as published in 2007, has been breached and, thus, The Salford Star has not satisfied the laid down criteria for funding of publications. 

The Director of The Salford Star and the driving force behind the publication, Stephen Kingston, has stated that the funding application should be put before community committees in order to reach a decision. Mr Kingston has submitted a letter in which he comments upon the guidance and disputes that The Salford Star breaches the criteria. The letter is attached for consideration. Furthermore, it would appear to be the wish of Budget Sub Groups that they should be allowed to consider the application. Nonetheless, it is the responsibility of the city council to ensure that public funds are spent in a responsible manner. 

The available options are as follows:


1. Return the applications to The Salford Star on the grounds that the criteria have not been met and thus the city council cannot fund such a publication. The neighbourhood manager could then continue to engage with the Director of The Salford Star to try to ensure that the criteria can be met or reassurances given, prior to any future applications for funding.





		2. Allow the three Budget Sub Groups to consider each application. In that case, there is a clear risk that funding could be granted to a publication which has not been able to meet the laid down criteria. There is also the real possibility that one or two sub groups may choose to grant funding, thus creating inconsistency.


It is recommended that the applications for funding by The Salford Star are returned on the basis that the organisation has not met the criteria laid down by the city council to safeguard the expenditure of public money (Option 1).





		KEY COUNCIL POLICIES:






		EQUALITY IMPACT ASSESSMENT AND IMPLICATIONS:






		ASSESSMENT OF RISK: Salford City Council and the Salford Strategic Partnership are committed to neighbourhood working. Part of that system entails devolving funding to community committees to enable them to spend money upon their agreed priorities. This decision upon funding could be construed by some as manipulation by the city council and an attempt to suppress criticism. It would also be viewed unfavourably by some members of the community who are keen to retain the decision upon spend of devolved budgets.  It must be appreciated, however, that the city council remains responsible for expenditure of council monies and that, constitutionally, councillors must agree any such expenditure.





		SOURCE OF FUNDING: Devolved budget from Salford City Council to community committees.





		LEGAL IMPLICATIONS Supplied by
Ian Sheard





		FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS Supplied by 





		OTHER DIRECTORATES CONSULTED: None 





		CONTACT OFFICER: 
Brian Wroe
 

TEL. NO.
 793 2287





		WARD(S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATE(S): Wards of East Salford, Ordsall and Langworthy and Claremont and Weaste.
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Guidance to Community Committees re the spending of devolved budgets on publications


The City Council has statutory duties to ensure that any monies it spends either directly or devolved through community committees are in accordance with Section 2 of the Local Government Act 1986.  This precludes the publication of material by the Council which appears to be designed to affect support for a particular party or in support of a party political campaign.

Any publications from the Council or funded by the Council must therefore meet certain criteria.  The criteria are as follows:


· There should be no offensive language, including anything that would breach the Race Relations Act, Disability Discrimination Act and the Age Discrimination legislation.  


· There should be nothing of an overtly political nature.  


· The publication should take a balanced approach, giving different points of view and information on issues.  


· Nothing publicised should breach the libel laws as the Council would be found responsible as it had funded the publication.  


The Council has an obligation, when considering potential funding, to ensure that the publication complies with the above guidance.  This covers Community Newsletters and bids from community/voluntary groups.

In the case of a publication seeking funding, officers from within the Community, Health and Social Care directorate will consider each publication in the first instance to determine whether it satisfies the council’s criteria for funding.  If it does meet the criteria, the matter will be referred to the appropriate Community Committee and its budget group for them to decide on the funding application.


If any community / voluntary group has an application for funding for a publication refused and can evidence that their publication does meet the criteria, Cabinet will consider representations.

Signed ………………………………………………………….   Date ……………………


Sue Lightup

Strategic Director, Community, Health & Social Care



